
Memorandum 
 
To: Historic District Commission, Town of Belmont 
From: Mark and Martha Moore 
Re: Construction of a Bathroom on Second Floor of Historic Carriage Barn with No 
External Changes in Building 
 
 
This is a request to the Historic District Commission that they approve a plan to install a 
bathroom in a historic building located at 331 Waverley St. The structure is a carriage 
barn on the property of 1887 House. The carriage barn has been there from the 
beginning.  
 
In 1989, just after we moved into the house, it became apparent that the building was 
collapsing on its foundation. In order to save the building, significant effort had to be 
made to restore the foundation. Because the building was a non-conforming structure 
under current zoning laws, we had to make an application for a Special Permit to do the 
construction work to preserve the building. At the time, we also sought to build into the 
existing structure a “home office” to be used by the owner of the house who is a 
Harvard Professor as his study. There would be no commercial traffic to that “home 
office”, nor would there be any residential use other than an occasional overnight guest 
when the house filled up with family on holidays. (Primarily XMAS). 
 
We were granted the Permit with some significant restrictions on uses, and on particular 
features of the construction that would preclude any of the restricted uses. This included 
a restriction that prohibited the installation of a bathroom in the restored barn.  
 
We went ahead and made the investments that created a study on the second floor of 
the carriage barn, but no bathroom. We have complied with rules about use and 
construction for over 20 years. (Many more or less hasty walks from barn to house on 
rainy and snowy days over the 20 years.)  
 
In 2009, following a vote in the Town Meeting, the Planning Board moved to regularize 
policy making about the rehabilitation of historically significant buildings. Basically, they 
said that in order to preserve these buildings (which were viewed as an amenity for the 
community), they would make it somewhat easier for owners to invest in them either for 
“home office” or “residential use.” The process was that one had to file an application for 
a Special Permit which would be initially turned down on the basis of old rules, but then 
could be re-submitted under the new rules. The new rules required that the Historic 
Commission state that the building being considered was, in fact, a historically 
significant building, and to be sure that any proposed construction work would not 
detract from its historical significance. It would then be considered by the Planning 
Board and a Special Permit either approved, denied, or approved with conditions. We 
are now following that process.  
 



Attached to this letter are site plans for the property, a floor plan that describes the 
interior changes to be made on the second floor of the part, and a plan that shows how 
the proposed bathroom would be fitted into the second floor. We have also enclosed 
pictures of the house, and two sides of the carriage barn. 
 
Several points may be relevant to your consideration: 
 

1) This building has been in use for this particular function continuously over more 
than 20 years 

2) There are no changes planned for the exterior of the building; all the changes are 
in interior and will not be visible from the outside 

3) There will be some temporary disarray from construction as we connect the 
carriage barn to the water system of the house, but that will soon be over, and 
returned to its former state.  

4) We have been consulting with neighbors, and will continue to do so up to hearing 
for the Special Permit. 

 
What we are asking for now is an indication from the Historic Commission that the 
Carriage Barn fits the category of a historic building so that we can add this to our 
application to the Zoning Board for a Special Permit. 
 
We will be happy to attend the Historic Commission Meeting scheduled for Tuesday 
(3/10) at 7:00pm in Conference Room 2 at the Town Hall building to answer any 
questions you might have.  
 
Yours truly, 
 
Mark and Martha Moore 
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